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January 6, 2021 
By Junko Oguri 
 

Original post here. 

Since our last report, the use of lending facilities has increased to $94.8 billion. The use of the Main 
Street Lending Facility (MSF) surged before it, along with the other CARES ACT facilities, ceased 
new lending at the end of the year. The outstanding amount of the Fed’s U.S. dollar swap lines 
expanded to the end of the year, then dropped.  

As of January 6 2021, the Fed’s liquidity programs had $94.8 billion in outstanding loans. The 
total outstanding has slightly increased from $92.6 billion on December 16, the last time we 
reported the usage (see the post here).  

Figure 1-1 and 1-2 below show the outstanding amount of each facility, not including Treasury 
contributions that are invested in Treasury securities rather than loans to market 
participants.  Figure 1-1 shows the use of the lending facilities from early 2020 and Figure 1-2 
shows the use in a shorter time period, from November 2020 to January 2021.  

Figure 1-1 and 1-2 below show the outstanding amount of each facility, not including Treasury 
contributions that are invested in Treasury securities rather than loans to market 
participants.  Figure 1-1 shows the use of the lending facilities from early 2020 and Figure 1-2 
shows the use in a shorter time period, from November 2020 to January 2021. 

 

https://som.yale.edu/blog/use-of-federal-reserve-programs-01062021
https://som.yale.edu/blog/use-of-federal-reserve-programs-12182020
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 The use in four facilities (PDCF, CCF, TALF, and MSF) have increased since the last time we 
reported the usage on December 16. 

Note on the CARES Act facilities (the PMCCF, SMCCCF, MSLP, MLF, and TALF) 

The Fed’s lending facilities established under Section 13(3) can be categorized into three 
buckets: the PDCF and PPPLF do not have Treasury capitalization; second, the CPFF and 
MMLF have equity protection from pre-existing funds in the Treasury’s Exchange Stabilization 
Fund (ESF); and, third, the facilities for corporate bonds and loans, municipal bonds, and asset-
backed securities (the PMCCF, SMCCF, MSLP, MLF, and TALF) have equity funding that the 
Treasury provided under the CARES Act. 

As we have reported in details in our previous blog posts, (December 8 “The Uncertain Future of 
the Fed’s CARES Act Facilities” and December 22 “Redux: Outlook for 13(3) and Fed Crisis 
Response”), Treasury Secretary Steven Mnuchin announced that the Treasury would not extend 
the programs established under the CARES Act after December 31, and further requested the 
Fed to return the Treasury’s unused funds for those facilities. The “unused funds” are those that 
are not needed to meet the commitments, as of January 9, 2021, of the programs and facilities 
established under section 13(3).. 

This means that approximately $62 billion of unused fund are expected to return to the 
Treasury. On January 5, 2021, the Federal Reserve returned a portion of Treasury's equity 
investment in the CCF, MLF, and TALF. 

As of January 7, the amount returned, remaining capital contribution by the Treasury, and the 
current equity investments for CCFs, MLF, and TALS are shown in Table 1. 

https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/pmccf.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/smccf.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/mainstreetlending.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/muni.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/talf.htm
https://som.yale.edu/blog/the-uncertain-future-of-the-fed-s-cares-act-facilities
https://som.yale.edu/blog/the-uncertain-future-of-the-fed-s-cares-act-facilities
https://som.yale.edu/blog/redux-outlook-for-133-and-fed-crisis-response
https://som.yale.edu/blog/redux-outlook-for-133-and-fed-crisis-response
https://www.newyorkfed.org/medialibrary/media/markets/SMCCF_Limited_Liability_Company_Agreement.pdf
https://www.newyorkfed.org/medialibrary/media/markets/mlf/MLF-limited-liability-company-agreement
https://www.newyorkfed.org/medialibrary/media/markets/talfdocs/TALF_Limited_Liability_Company_Agreement.pdf


YALE PROGRAM ON FINANCIAL STABILITY | 194  
 

Table 1: Treasury contributions to CCFs (PMCCF and SMCCF), MLF, and TALF 

 CCFs MLF TALF 

Returned on January 5, 2021 
$23.6 
billion 

$11.2 
billion 

$6.5 
billion 

Remaining capital contribution by the Treasury 
$37.5 
billion 

$17.5 
billion 

$10 
billion 

Current Equity investments in nonmarketable Treasury 
securities* 

$11.8 
billion 

$5.4 billion $3 billion 

* 85% of the equity contributions. 

On Dec 29, the Fed announced that it would extend termination date of the MSLP to January 8, 
2021, so it can process and fund loans that were submitted before December 14, 2020. The 
surge in the number in mid-December suggests that eligible borrowers “rushed” to the program 
before it closed on December 31, 2020. 

CPFF and MMLF, which are designed separately from the framework of the CARES Act, have 
equity protection from the Treasury’s pre-existing ESF funds; CPFF holds $10 billion of equity 
investment and MMLF holds $1.5 billion credit protection. 

Note on Federal Reserve Swap Lines 

Figure 2-1 and 2-2 below show the outstanding amount of the Fed’s U.S. dollar swap lines. 
Figure 2-1 shows the use from early 2020 and Figure 2-2 shows the use in a shorter time 
period, from November 2020 to January 2021. 

https://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/pressreleases/monetary20201229a.htm
https://www.ft.com/content/6e713543-d251-48c7-9b41-131f12467089
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Central banks increased their use of the Fed’s U.S. dollar swap lines. As of January 7, the total 
amount outstanding is $11.2 billion. Compared to the peak on May 27, this is a 97% drop. As 
Figure 2-2 shows, from January 6 to January 7, the European Central Bank (ECB) and Swiss 
National Bank dropped their use of the swaps by $3 billion each. The Monetary Authority of 
Singapore (MAS) has also reduced its outstanding U.S. swaps. In terms of the share, Swiss 
National Bank was the largest user on January 7, accounting for 65% of the total swap use 
(Figure 2-3). 
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For further details on the use of Federal Reserve Programs, please refer to the Fed’s monthly 
report to Congress. 

The following figures show the usage of Fed programs during the COVID-19 crisis. They also 
show data for similar programs during the Global Financial Crisis of 2007-09 (GFC), where 
applicable. The graphs also indicate how soon each program was launched relative to the start 
date of recessions (February 1, 2020, for COVID, and December 1, 2007 for GFC). The actual 
take-up of these facilities has been relatively low compared to the take-up of similar facilities 
during the GFC. 

For a more detailed comparison of Fed programs during the GFC and the COVID-19, see our 
Key Program Summaries.  

Liquidity Swap Lines 

The USD swap lines are bilateral agreements between the Fed and foreign central banks. They 
allow foreign central banks to exchange domestic currency for US dollars. The Fed currently 
maintains swap line agreements with 14 central banks. 

https://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/reports-to-congress-in-response-to-covid-19.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/reports-to-congress-in-response-to-covid-19.htm
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1FHA3dFJ10mE7nwMfaWHpvtL6etNS2jpE9hu8kv6nCA4/edit#gid=0
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/central-bank-liquidity-swaps.htm
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Money Market Mutual Fund Liquidity Facility 

The MMLF allows the Fed to fund the purchase of money market mutual fund (MMF) assets. 
The program is established under Section 13(3) of the Federal Reserve Act. The facility had 
$2,496 million in outstanding loans on January 6. It is similar to the Asset-Backed Commercial 
Paper Liquidity Money Market Mutual Fund Liquidity Facility (AMLF) that the Fed launched 
during the GFC. The AMLF funded the purchase of ABCP from MMFs. In comparison, the 
MMLF is authorized to lend against a broader range of collateral.      

https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/mmlf.htm
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Discount Window 

The DW is a standing facility that allows the Fed to provide collateralized loans to depository 
institutions. It had $1,485 million in outstanding loans on January 6.      

 

https://www.federalreserve.gov/regreform/discount-window.htm
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Primary Dealer Credit Facility 

The PDCF allows the Fed to extend collateralized loans to primary dealers. The facility was 
established under Section 13(3). The facility had $485 million in outstanding loans on January 
6.      

 

Paycheck Protection Program Liquidity Facility 

The PPPLF allows the Fed to provide financial institutions with liquidity backed by loans to 
small businesses extended under the federal government’s Paycheck Protection Program and 
guaranteed by the Small Business Administration. The PPPLF was established under Section 
13(3). The facility had $49.8 billion in outstanding loans on January 6.      

 

Commercial Paper Funding Facility  

https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/pdcf.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/ppplf.htm
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The CPFF provides a liquidity backstop to issuers of commercial paper and was also established 
under Section 13(3). It is operated by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York through a special 
purpose vehicle, the Commercial Paper Funding Facility II LLC (CPFF II LLC). The Treasury 
has made an equity investment of $10 billion in CPFF II LLC. The facility had no outstanding 
loans on January 6.      

 

Primary and Secondary Market Corporate Credit Facilities 

The PMCCF and SMCCF were set up under Section 13(3) to support credit to employers 
through purchases of newly issued bonds and support market liquidity for outstanding corporate 
bonds. These facilities operate through a special purpose vehicle, the Corporate Credit Facilities 
LLC (CCF LLC). The SMCCF had $14.2 billion in outstanding assets on January 6.  The 
PMCCF has not extended any credit to date. 

 

https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/cpff.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/pmccf.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/smccf.htm
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Municipal Liquidity Facility 

The MLF provides liquidity to states, counties, and cities. The facility was set up to purchase up 
to $500 billion of short-term notes and was established under Section 13(3). The facility had 
$6,283 million in outstanding loans on January 6.      

 

Main Street Lending Programs 

The MSF is established under Section 13(3) to provide loans to small and medium-sized 
businesses. The program operates through five facilities: the Main Street New Loan Facility 
(MSNLF), the Main Street Priority Loan Facility (MSPLF), the Main Street Expanded Loan 
Facility (MSELF), the Nonprofit Organization New Loan Facility (NONLF), and the Nonprofit 
Organization Expanded Loan Facility (NOELF). The loans for all five facilities are extended 
through a special purpose vehicle, the Main Street Facilities LLC (MSF LLC), established by the 
Federal Reserve Bank of Boston. The facility had $16,465 million in outstanding loans on 
January 6, the record volume. 

      

Term Asset-Backed Securities Loan Facility 

The TALF is established under Section 13(3) to provide liquidity collateralized by asset-backed 
securities (ABS). Under the facility, the Federal Reserve lends to holders of certain AAA-rated 
ABS. The facility operates through a special purpose vehicle to extend its loans, the Term Asset-

https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/muni.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/mainstreetlending.htm
https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/talf.htm
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Backed Securities Loan Facility II LLC (TALF II LLC). The facility had $3,458 million in 
outstanding loans on January 6.     

 

Also, see the summary Table from our Key Program Summaries. 

  

https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1FHA3dFJ10mE7nwMfaWHpvtL6etNS2jpE9hu8kv6nCA4/edit?usp=sharing



